



# Human Rights Related to Habitat (Land, Housing, Population Transfer, Natural Resources) in Moroccan-occupied Western Sahara

Stakeholder Report submitted for the Universal Periodic Review of Morocco 41<sup>st</sup> Session, 22 February 2022

by The Sahrawi Association in the United States of America (SAUSA) and Housing and Land Rights Network – Habitat International Coalition

# The Sahrawi Association in the United States of America (SAUSA):

SAUSA is a non-profit organization founded in 2016 and based of New York with the aim to enhance world attention to the suffering of the people of Western Sahara, and to advocate for the peaceful resolution to Morocco's illegal occupation of Western Sahara through a referendum for self-determination under the auspices of the United Nations and the African Union. SAUSA also seeks to serve the people of Western Sahara by empowering Sahrawi youth, financing projects, and raising awareness of the gross violations of human rights abuses endured by the indigenous people of Western Sahara.

Contact: Mohamed Brahim

Email: saharacsaction@gmail.com

### **Housing and Land Rights Network – Habitat International Coalition (HIC-HLRN)**

Habitat International Coalition – Housing and Land Rights Network is an independent international nonprofit Coalition of organizations and individuals working in the field of human settlements. HIC members include some 350 non-governmental and community-based organizations, academic and research institutions, social movements and like-minded individuals from over 80 countries in both North and South. Their binding commitment is expressed in a shared set of objectives that shape HIC's dedication to communities working to realize their human right to adequate housing and improve their habitat conditions.<sup>1</sup>

Contact: Joseph Schechla

Email: jschechla@hic-mena.org

## **Background**

- 1. The Western Sahara, a former Spanish colony, has remained on the UN list of non-self-governing territories since 1963,<sup>2</sup> throughout Morocco's domestically popularized and militarily enforced claim to, and occupation of Western Sahara in 1975.
- 2. International law prohibits the acquisition of territory by force.<sup>3</sup> When the invader establishes its own administration over a territory beyond the internationally recognized borders and jurisdiction, the situation becomes one of occupation.<sup>4</sup> Thus, Morocco occupies 80% of the territory of the Sahrawi Arab Democratic Republic (SADR), the self-determination unit that the Sahrawi people's representative declared before Morocco's invasion.<sup>5</sup> Morocco's occupation persists despite the 1975 International Court of Justice (ICJ) rejecting all six of the Moroccan kingdom's claims to sovereignty over Western Sahara,<sup>6</sup> rendering its effective control of the territory and denial of the Sahrawi people's self-determination violations of peremptory norms of international law.<sup>7</sup>
- 3. Morocco's prolonged occupation has caused severe deprivation of the indigenous Sahrawi people, both inside the country and in exile, notably by restricting the Sahrawi people's access to, use and control of their land, natural wealth and resources, thus depriving its means of subsistence.<sup>8</sup> The continuing occupation has also prolonged a refugee situation, primarily, in Algeria, with at least 174,000 refugees exiled for 47 years.<sup>9</sup>



Figure 1: Over 175,000 Sahrawi refugees live in the region of Tindouf, Algeria, in the heart of the desert, in four refugee camps . Source: EU Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid/Flickr.

#### **Normative Framework**

- 4. Morocco's refusal to respect its internationally recognized borders, <sup>10</sup> and its use of force to invade, occupy and acquire the lands of another people's territory, denies the exercise of their collective human rights, constituting a continuous breach of the UN Charter and the Human Rights Covenants. <sup>11</sup>
- 5. Moreover, under the law of occupation, including The Hague Regulations (1907) and the Fourth Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War (1949), Morocco's imposition of its laws in the occupied territory violates norms established for over a century, <sup>12</sup> and implantation of its population in the occupied Sahrawi territory constitute a grave breach. <sup>13</sup> The serious crime of population transfer in Western Sahara also has involved expulsion and deportation of indigenous Sahrawis.
- 6. The serious crime of population transfer was prosecuted at the International Military Tribunals at Nuremberg and Tokyo, 14 as well as codified in the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court. 15 However, it continues with impunity under Moroccan occupation.
- 7. The pillage and plunder of natural resources conducted by the Moroccan monarch, occupation forces and commercial enterprises since 1975 also violate international humanitarian law (IHL).<sup>16</sup>
- 8. Meanwhile, arbitrary arrest, detention without trial, forced disappearance, torture and extrajudicial killings carried out by Moroccan forces in Western Sahara violate international human rights treaties, <sup>17</sup> including those to which the Kingdom of Morocco (KoM) is a ratifying party. <sup>18</sup>
- 9. This written submission focuses on the consequences of the IHL breaches and gross violations of the human rights to adequate housing, property, land and natural resources (the Sahrawi people's means of subsistence)<sup>19</sup> continuing through the review period. Arising from these and other violations,<sup>20</sup> we recommend that these be remedied through the norms and entitlements of reparation, as set out by the UN General Assembly.<sup>21</sup>

# Dispossession of Land, Forced Eviction, House Demolition and Plunder of Natural Resources

- 10. Many Sahrawis who fled the territory with the 1975 Moroccan military invasion left their homes and cultivated lands behind, most of which Moroccan invaders have appropriated. Other owners were compelled to sell properties at a loss from exile, or before taking refuge outside their country.<sup>22</sup>
- 11. In general, Moroccan laws, imposed in breach of IHL facilitate dispossession of Sahrawi lands. These unjust and illegitimate laws encourage land grabbing and abuse human rights of the indigenous Sahrawi people under guise of "legality."
- 12. Morocco seeks to incorporate Western Sahara into Morocco, as affirmed in various official Moroccan pronouncements.<sup>23</sup> One means of doing so is the artificial earthen barrier (berm),

whose construction and militarized operation have partitioned the territory to secure a tenuous Moroccan presence toward annexation. A second is the illegal transfer into Western Sahara of Moroccan population. Pillage of the territory's natural resources is a third and effectively irreversible gross violation. Nonetheless, all these gross violations entitle the Sahrawi people to reparations.<sup>24</sup>

### **Grabbing Grarat Land**

- 13. Western Sahara's *grarat* (sing. *grayer*) are tribal lands of customary tenure with palm groves or desert trees such as acacia. They contain wells, obviating the need to collect rainwater. In most cases, these *grarat* act as natural storage of scarce water for agriculture and drinking.
- 14. Usually, each *grayer* hosts small, informally built brick houses, some dating to the Spanish colonization, with tents erected nearby as needed. There, Sahrawis pursue their distinct, traditional lifestyles and culture, which are central to national identity. *Grarat* are traditionally bequeathed from father to son.
- 15. Sahrawis have named the *grarat* to facilitate desert navigation and mark their local territories and corresponding tenure. Nowadays, some Saharawi families inhabiting these rural settlements engage in goat and camel breeding. Some have chosen to live there to escape repression, threats, and intimidation from the Moroccan occupation authorities, which have been particularly virulent amid pandemic restrictions.
- 16. The Moroccan occupation's disrespect for traditional tenure has involved further altering the legal system in occupied Western Sahara<sup>25</sup> to enable to Moroccan acquisition of Sahrawi land and property. No complete inventory yet quantifies all this dispossession since 1975. However, the territory that the Moroccan forces have taken by force amount to 21,280,000 hectares (ha), equivalent to 80% of Western Sahara territory, all of which is subject to restitution to the Sahrawi people for all losses, costs and damages incurred since the 1975 invasion, withstanding individual cases presented here.<sup>26</sup>

#### Demolition chronicled

- 17. Although a comprehensive inventory of property destruction also has yet to be developed, the following cases illustrate the pattern of losses, costs and damages that the Sahrawi people have incurred under Morocco's policy of demolishing Sahrawi homes, violating the human right to adequate housing.<sup>27</sup>
- 18. Many individual Sahrawis also have fallen victim to land and house confiscation and acquisition multiple times. For example, in 1976, occupation forces confiscated and seized Sidi Omar Duih's 4 ha at Lamrayyat, 3 km east al-`Ayun, plus another 8ha at Lamghaymim in 1997. Moroccan authorities also seized his land holdings at Gaflat-5, east al-`Ayun, and his house in Colomina Erdess (Essaada Quarter) in 2008. 28
- 19. In a November 2011 aggression on Brarik Stayallou, northwest of al-`Ayun, Moroccan authorities demolished 42 Spanish-era Sahrawi huts used as shelter from summer heat. The occupiers' Rapid Intervention Unit (RUI) then attacked the protesting Saharawi victims without respect to older persons, women and children present. The victims filed many

- complaints to all local and Moroccan institutions, but to no avail, despite their diligent follow-up.<sup>29</sup>
- 20. In 2015, after similar forced evictions and destruction of brick Sahrawi houses at a *grayer* 3 km north of al-`Ayun. Occupation forces confiscated the land, where they built a training center for RUI agents.<sup>30</sup>
- 21. The Moroccan occupation has criminalized pitching a tent by the seashore, permitting tents only in the desert on conditions that they be temporary and not form a cluster. This restriction followed the autumn 2010 Gdeim Izik events, in which thousands of Sahrawis joined a weeks-long protest camp on the outskirts of al-`Ayun, denouncing Morocco's social and economic exclusion of the Saharawi people in their own country. On 8 November 2010, Moroccan troops stormed and incinerated the camp, arresting hundreds in the immediate aftermath. While most were released over time, occupation authorities condemned 25 men to severe sentences.<sup>31</sup>
- 22. On 26 September 2018, in Edaoura, 40 km north of al-`Ayun, occupation authorities confiscated land belonging to Sahrawis and coerced the inhabitants to leave. The gendarmes also use force to compel the Sahrawi families to sign contracts or cede their land-tenure rights to the Moroccan National Agency for Land Conservation, Cadaster and Cartography in favor of Moroccan Agency for Sustainable Energy (MASEN) for the planned PV II solar-power generation project.<sup>32</sup>
- 23. Local landowners have been demonstrating and filing lawsuits in local courts, but Moroccan authorities have taken no action to cease or remedy the cruel destruction, forced eviction and dispossession. Many Sahrawi protesters and landowners are dispersed in the desert, claiming their land rights and opposing Moroccan state-led attempts to register their lands in the name of Moroccan persons, institutions and corporations.
- 24. In August 2021, Moroccan helicopters, gendarmerie, auxiliary battalions and law-enforcement agents besieged protesters about 100 km east of al-`Ayun, in the Khattari area, on the route to Smara City. Others have been protesting the Moroccan dispossession of their lands north of al-`Ayun, all the way to Daoura village, which area is guarded by the same Moroccan forces.<sup>33</sup>
- 25. In the southern city of Dakhla, Sahrawis have undergone seizure of many hectares of land in the Argoub area, which Moroccan authorities falsely claim as *terra nullius*. In April 2021, A group of local landowners staged a sit-in at the Land Registry in Dakhla to reclaim their land rights. The protesters asserted their legitimate tenure of those lands, inherited over centuries from their ancestors.
- 26. On 18 September 2021, Moroccan bulldozers, trucks and excavators surrounded the Tadkhast area, southwest of al-`Ayun, and proceeded to demolish 100 Sahrawi permanent and seasonal dwellings.<sup>34</sup> Four days later, Moroccan forces similarly attacked and demolished the homes of six Sahrawi families at Brareik Ethamban, southwest of al-`Ayun, between the airport and Boutabaa Grayer. This was the third time that occupation forces had demolished the

- Boutabaa family home, the first of which homes was built in 1960. A military helicopter monitored the demolition and eviction operations.<sup>35</sup>
- 27. Morocco's demolition campaign has also razed Sahrawi houses in the northwest of al-`Ayun, near the seashore, and in the desert to the northeast. The Moroccan occupation gendarmerie has beaten and prosecuted Sahrawis who protested the demolition of their houses. Helpless against this demolition, some have fled with their children to al-`Ayun.
- 28. In January 2022, at nearby Swayhla and Puerto Rico, Moroccan gendarmerie and auxiliary forces evicted tens of Sahrawis and local landowners and forbade them from erecting tents, or even having any physical presence there. The Moroccan occupation authorities then declared it a "restricted area" under gendarmerie guard.<sup>36</sup>
- 29. Meanwhile, under the order of a Moroccan official named "Said Ouassou," occupation forces seized the home of Mohamed Brahim Sidi Ahmed, and confiscated the home of Sahrawi activist Hmad Hammad, in al-`Ayun, as well as the home of Mokhtar Elaoui and land belonging to Eddah Laaroussi Brahim Maatallah, west of al-`Ayun toward the port. Occupation authorities then turned over the homes and lands to Moroccan investors and settlers.<sup>37</sup>
- 30. On 1 February 2022, Moroccan forces demolished 23 modest Sahrawi homes in Amgriou (Tarfaya province). The perpetrators carried out the operation violently, giving no advance warning for Sahrawi inhabitants to collect their belongings, nor did they provide reparation for this gross violation. Moreover, the Moroccan occupation authorities enabled dozens of Moroccan settlers to remain and profit from algae harvesting and the plunder of the abundant fisheries there.<sup>38</sup>

### **Population transfer**

- 31. The serious crime of population transfer, involves push and pull factors, including expulsions of the indigenous population and the implantation of settlers and settlements through a range of human rights violations, including those cited above.<sup>39</sup> Many of the associated violations and international crimes (see **Normative Framework** above) may be acts of state, as in Morocco's occupation of Western Sahara, implemented by actors with state authority, consent, or by proxy.
- 32. Beyond the 1975 state-organized Green March invasion, KoM also incentivizes Moroccan civilian settlers to put down roots in the region. This takes the subtler form of KoM providing exemptions from taxes and customs duties, subsidized raw materials, facilitating all fields of investment, and housing subsidies denied to their indigenous counterparts, as in such royal enterprises as the Phos Boucraa phosphate mine, seized in 1975.<sup>40</sup> While much of KoM's exploitation of Sahrawi natural resources finances the ongoing occupation, at least 77% of Morocco's revenue from the current EU Fisheries Agreement is spent in occupied Western Sahara, including on Moroccan settler housing.<sup>41</sup>
- 33. With Morocco's irredentist political culture, sovereignty over Western Sahara cannot be realized without physically removing and/or demographically neutralizing the Saharawi people. The so-called Green March introduced some 350–360,000 Moroccan citizens, 15% of

whom worked for the Moroccan army and/or were part of a plan of the Ministry of the Interior (MoI) to replace and forcibly transfer the Sahrawis from their homeland to neighboring countries, deporting some to Morocco's interior cities, while starving and/or physically eliminating those who remained.<sup>42</sup>

- 34. To facilitate effective control, KoM evicted nomads and Bedouins from their ancestral land into the cities and forced them to leave their natural desert habitat, where they had freely dwelt for centuries. In the 1970s–80s, Moroccan forces arrested without trial and forcibly disappeared many Sahrawis, seeking to break the Sahrawis' spirit.
- 35. Accordingly, many were forced to flee to the refugee camps in neighboring Algeria, while others sought refuge in Mauritania. A few could escape to the neighboring Canary Islands, and have remained there. The Moroccan army forcibly conscripted some Sahrawis, mostly into service in Moroccan territory.

#### A typology of settlers

- 36. Moroccan intelligence and MoI agents entered the territory, setting up residence in abandoned buildings or houses and apartments formerly inhabited by Spaniards. These agents operated under orders and with impunity, breaking down doors of any vacated house and, often, evicted Sahrawi families from their dwellings to occupy them. By day, these agents searched for intel and performed another covert operation under darkness of night: Prowling like ghosts armed with sticks and batons to raid Sahrawi homes and neighborhoods, terrorizing Sahrawi families, especially women and children, wherever they went.
- 37. Another type of settler were the soldiers and auxiliary forces, who also played their part in terrorizing the Sahrawis in their cities and villages. KoM granted them impunity to enter Sahrawi towns and spread chaos and terror to compel the Saharan population to leave their homes. These tools of the Moroccan regime assisted in abducting Sahrawis. In recent years, many mass-graves from that period have been discovered across Western Sahara.<sup>43</sup>
- 38. A third type of settler whom the Moroccan regime has used to change the demographic composition of the region were the ordinary Moroccans who migrated to the cities in search of a livelihood. They harassed and crowding the locals out of work and housing. The Moroccan MoI was telling them that Western Sahara was their "Moroccan" land, offering an exit from poverty, if they took this right into their own hands. They quickly took over vacated housing and began their new life, exploiting the opportunity left by the many Sahrawis displaced and in asylum.
- 39. Estimates of settler numbers vary. By 1985, some statistics indicated the number of Moroccan settlers in Western Sahara had reached over 400,000, doubling the number of the indigenous population. <sup>44</sup> In the 1990s, KoM transferred some 170,000 of its own population in advance of an anticipated referendum on final status. <sup>45</sup> Currently, Moroccan settlers illegally inhabiting Western Sahara are estimated at over 300,000. <sup>46</sup>

### Displacing and neutralizing

- 40. The military invasion broadcast threatening propaganda parallel to violence and murder to displace and expel the Sahrawis from their homeland. The Moroccan army, for example, would bury Sahrawis alive under the sand, or throw them into the sea alive, or kill them in cold blood, and then threaten anyone who resisted them with a similar fate.<sup>47</sup> News of army and settler atrocities reached the Sahrawis everywhere, causing tens of thousands of Sahrawis to flee into the desert to find any safe place, or seek refuge in neighboring countries.
- 41. Beginning in 1987, the occupiers resettled Sahrawi youth into Morocco under the cover of education and training programs. By end 1987, over 6,000 marginalized young Sahrawis suddenly found themselves receiving government-provided housing and scholarships to study in cities deep in Morocco, especially in Casablanca and Rabat. Later they would be called "Hassan II's juniors."
- 42. Morocco absorbed especially young scholars, academics and intellectuals into Moroccan cities, while refusing to build a university in Western Sahara. From KoM's point of view, a university in al-`Ayun, for example, also could become a locus of struggle and national resistance against the occupation.
- 43. However, the plan to recruit, dissipate and absorb Sahrawi youth and intellectuals in Moroccan society failed. Sahrawis in the occupied cities became aware of the consequences of this maneuver and began to arm their children, compelled to emigrate, with the weapon of a peaceful inner sense of resistance, patriotism and Sahrawi culture.
- 44. Another wave of settlers started in 1991, when Morocco implanted over 120,000 Moroccans from Morocco, including southern Morocco, where a community of ethnic Sahrawis also live. This tactic was part of a larger scheme to flood the territory with settlers, to change the demographics and, thereby, to falsify the list of eligible referendum voters and prevent indigenous self-representation in Western Sahara.<sup>48</sup>
- 45. Yet another undeclared and unofficial wave of settlers has occupied fishing villages coincident with the EU-Morocco fisheries agreements. These Moroccan fishermen and their families inhabit over 12 villages (e.g., Amigriou, Marsa, Tarouma, Agti Ghazi, Intirift, Lasarga, *et* al) along the coast between Terfaya and Dakhla. Most of these settlers have no official documents, and some are fugitive criminals. The Moroccan occupation regime provides no statistics on their number. In addition, Moroccan farm owners annually import some 12,000 seasonal workers from central Morocco, whose lodging, food and local transportation are all provided in addition to their salary, also paid with revenue from EU trade and the EU Fisheries Agreement.<sup>49</sup>

#### Sahrawi Refugees and Displacement

46. Exiled from their homeland during the long-running Moroccan war and occupation, the Sahrawi people have spent the past 47 years living in refugee camps of canvas tents and mud brick huts. Protracted displacement has taken a heavy toll on their health and wellbeing. In the camps in the normally uninhabitable Algerian desert, refugees struggle with food and water insecurity, lack of medicine and healthcare. The Algerian government has worked to improve the living conditions of these refugees by providing secondary education, healthcare

- services, land and infrastructure improvements, working also with international organizations such as UNHCR, WFP and UNICEF.
- 47. Refugee camps are supposed to be temporary domiciles. Unfortunately, "temporary" can often mean years. Everything, from food to shelter to medical care, is donated by international aid agencies. Formerly nomadic people who inhabited a large expanse of land in the Western Sahara have become refugees after fleeing the napalm-spewing Moroccan army, when the Spanish gave up their colonies in 1975. A further blow came in the late 1980s, when Morocco built the 2,700 km "berm"—a 3-meter-high and 2,700-km-long earthen wall—longer than the Great Wall of China—guarded by at least 120,000 Moroccan soldiers and 7 million landmines.<sup>50</sup>
- 48. Half the Sahrawi refugee population—everyone under the age of 47 years—was born in the camps. More than 35% of Sahrawi refugee children suffer chronic malnutrition and, for 13%, it is so acute that it has led to severe growth stunting.<sup>51</sup> Lack of water is a further chronic problem. A family of six reported receives only 1,000 liters a month, less than one-third of the internationally accepted 3,600-liter minimum.<sup>52</sup> The health problems of the refugees are not only physical. With almost no work or recreation available to them, despondency is a major problem.
- 49. The Sahrawi refugees remain wholly dependent on humanitarian aid. Few employment opportunities lead to frustration with the ongoing conflict, in addition to vulnerability to flash floods and sandstorms. The pandemic lockdown also has caused many Sahrawi refugees to lose jobs, causing them to rely more heavily on aid.
- 50. Amid many challenges in refugees' daily lives, humanitarian aid has allowed them to survive. Until the conflict in Western Sahara is resolved, greater awareness of the current refugee situation and continued international humanitarian support are still needed.

#### Plunder of natural resources

51. Contemporary land grabbing is the capturing or control of vast tracts of land and other natural resources—the Sahrawi people's means of subsistence—through a variety of mechanisms and forms that involve large-scale capital that often shifts resource use toward extractive activities, whether for international or domestic purposes, as capital's response to the convergence of food, energy and financial crises, climate change mitigation imperatives demand resources from fewer sources of global capital.

#### Colonial Agriculture: The "Conflict Tomato" Trade

52. In 1989, after dispossessing the indigenous population, King Hassan II launched a pilot farming project around the city of Dakhla. Already in 2008, Moroccan occupation authorities had dedicated around 600 ha of Sahrawi land to the production of greenhouse vegetables, mainly intensely irrigated tomatoes, cucumbers, and melons, extending this allotment to 2,000 ha by 2020. This production is entirely for export, to no benefit of the local population.<sup>53</sup>

- 53. All farms in occupied Western Sahara are owned either directly by Morocco's king, Moroccan holdings, or French enterprises. *Les Domaines Agricoles*, a subsidiary of the King Muhammad VI-owned SIGER holding company,<sup>54</sup> is Morocco's largest agribusiness. Among other enterprises, it profits from the occupation by producing vegetables in almost 100 ha of greenhouses near the Western Sahara city of Dakhla.
- 54. This kind of production requires copious irrigation, using non-renewable groundwater. The over-exploitation of these water resources depletes and salinates the aquifer. In a region with no surface water such as Western Sahara, this practice eventually denies access to clean water and consequently render human life unsustainable by natural means.
- 55. The Sahrawis are not even benefiting from this industry as employees, as the labor force is entirely formed of Moroccan settlers. The Moroccan government strategy prioritizes migration of Moroccan colonists to the Western Sahara to sustain a Moroccan majority. Therefore, these industries are key to settling more Moroccans and achieving that end by annexation of the occupied territories. The strategy is as old as colonialism itself. In the Western Sahara case, the Moroccan king already has claimed the settler population's right to vote in any referendum on the country's future final status, thereby advancing ambitious ultra-nationalist aspirations of a "Greater Morocco." 55
- 56. KoM's occupation of Sahrawi lands also enables the illegal exploitation of multiple resources, ranging from minerals and mining, solar and wind energy, fisheries in Sahrawi territorial waters, and human resources. Many international companies continue to invest in these enterprises, despite the prohibitive legal status of Western Sahara. Operating their projects in lands that belong solely to Sahrawis, all appear to be accomplices to the Moroccan regime's plunder and sustain illegal annexation of Western Sahara.
- 57. All lands grabbed for these projects benefit from the illegal situation without any consultation with, consent of, or benefit to the indigenous people or its legal representative, POLISARIO Front. No rightful landowners were ever consulted or compensated for their untold losses. Many of them have tried to demonstrate or complain by peaceful means, but Moroccan authorities have repressed and threatened them. Sahrawis and international human rights defenders have demanded these companies and their domicile states cease their criminal collaboration with the illegal situation, but most respond with only silence and hypocrisy.

#### Harvesting the Wind

- 58. Many International companies invest in Western Sahara despite the territory's special legal status of Western Sahara. They also illicitly operate their projects in lands that belong solely to Sahrawis. Wind farm investors offer no compensation to land-owners and continue the plunder without the Sahrawis' consent and benefit.
- 59. For example, the German-Spanish Siemens Gamesa corporation labels Western Sahara as "Southern Morocco" in its press releases and letters.<sup>57</sup> By 2017, the corporation had erected 56 wind turbines, with a cumulative capacity of 850MW, at Boujdour and Aftissat in Western Sahara.<sup>58</sup> These are in addition to wind-energy enterprises of Nareva Holding, created in 2005 by the industrial and financial group *Omnium nord-africain* (ONA),<sup>59</sup> which the Moroccan

king acquired in 1980.<sup>60</sup> In early September 2020, Siemens Gamesa confirmed a new contract for the 300MW wind park at Boujdour, in cooperation with Nareva.<sup>61</sup> These wind-energy projects currently operate at six sites on Sahrawi land near Tan Tan, Terfaya, al-`Ayun, and Dakhla, with three further operations under development at al-`Ayun, Boujdour and Dakhla.<sup>62</sup> All of these, as well as numerous solar energy projects, operate through a decade of silent defiance of the rulings of the European Court of Justice and the UN Legal Advisor.<sup>63</sup>

60. All lands grabbed for these projects have befitted from the support of the Moroccan occupation authorities and corporations domiciled in third states, without any consultation with, consent of, or benefit to the indigenous Sahrawi people or their legal representative the POLISARIO Front. All local landowners were never contacted nor compensated for the loss of their lands. Many of them have tried to demonstrate in protest, or complain, but are met with violent repression of the Moroccan-occupation authorities. Sahrawis have demanded these companies get out of their lands and to stop their projects, but were faced with only political hypocrisy of the beneficiary corporations and their host governments.

### **Recommendations:**

61. In this UPR, we recommend that states call on Morocco to:

- Implement its IHL obligations in Western Sahara;
- Discharge its duty as occupying Power to protect the Sahrawi people's lives, livelihoods, lands and means of subsistence;
- Cease its opposition to the Security Council expanding the mandate of MINURSO to include human rights monitoring;
- Protect and restore all Sahrawi personal and collective properties under Moroccan occupation;
- Provide full reparations for all individual and collective losses, costs and damages Sahrawis have endured at Moroccan hands since 1975.

62. We further demand that all states participating in the UPR of Morocco:

- "Ensure respect for" the Fourth Geneva Convention and other IHL norms applicable to Morocco's occupation of Western Sahara;
- Fulfill the *erga omnes* duty not to recognize, cooperate or transact with the illegal situation:<sup>64</sup>
- Implement their extraterritorial human rights obligations with respect to the Sahrawi people, including through their conduct of foreign policy and by regulating all natural and legal persons operating in their jurisdiction and territories of effective control in accordance with Human Rights Treaty obligations and peremptory norms.

E,	, a	-	_	taa
H.n		n	411	PC

<sup>-</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For more information see http://www.hlrn.org/.

Determining the start of an occupation is essentially a question of fact, which must be distinguished from invasion: See Lord Arnold Duncan McNair and Sir Arthur Watts, The Legal Effects of War (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, fourth edition, 1966), pp. 377–78; and Georg Schwarzenberger, International law as Applied by International Courts and Tribunals, Vol. II: "The Law of Armed Conflict" (London: Stevens & Sons, 1968), p. 324. "Invasion is the marching or riding of troops—or the flying of military aircraft—into enemy country. Occupation is invasion plus taking possession of enemy country for the purpose of holding it, at any rate temporarily. The difference between mere invasion and occupation becomes apparent from the fact that an occupant sets up some kind of administration, whereas the mere invader does not. Hersch Lauterpacht, "Disputes, war and neutrality," in Lassa Francis Lawrence Oppenheim, *International law: a treatise*, Vol. II: (London: Longman, 7<sup>th</sup> edition, 1952) p. 434; see also Re Lepore, *Annual Digest of Public International Law Cases*, Vol. 13, p. 354 (Supreme Military Tribunal, Italy: 1946), p. 355; Disability pension case, *International Law Reports*, Vol. 90 (Federal Social Court, F. R. Germany: 1985), p. 403; and Gerhard von Glahn, *The Occupation of Enemy Territory: A Commentary on the Law and Practice of Belligerent Occupation* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1957), pp. 28–29.

This distinction flows from The Hague Regulations, which has the status of customary international law, which has the status of customary international law and provides a definition of occupation upon which, on the whole, the Fourth Geneva Convention relies. Article 6 of the Fourth Geneva Convention conveys a wider meaning than in Article 42 of The Hague Regulations: "So far as individuals are concerned, the application of the Fourth Geneva Convention does not depend upon the existence of a state of occupation within the meaning of Article 42 ... The relations between the civilian population of a territory and troops advancing into that territory, whether fighting or not, are governed by the present Convention. There is no intermediate period between what might be termed the invasion phase and the inauguration of a stable regime of occupation. Even a patrol which penetrates into enemy territory without any intention of staying there must respect the Convention in its dealings with the civilians it meets." Jean Pictet, ed., *Commentary to Geneva Convention IV Relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War* (Geneva: ICRC, 1958), pp. 59–60. See also Guénaël Mettraux, *International Crimes and the* ad hoc *Tribunals* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005), pp. 64–71; and *Prosecutor v Naletilić and Martinović*, supra. note1, pp. 74–75, paras. 219–21.

"Territory is considered occupied when it is actually placed under the authority of the hostile army. The occupation extends only to the territory where such authority has been established and can be exercised." See *Prosecutor v. Naletilic and Martinovic* (International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia), <a href="https://www.un.org/icty/naletilic/trialc/judgement/naltj030331-e.pdf">www.un.org/icty/naletilic/trialc/judgement/naltj030331-e.pdf</a>, p. 73, para. 215.

The customary nature of The Hague Regulations was declared by the International Criminal Tribunal at Nuremberg in the Trial of German Major War Criminals, Cmd. 6964 (1946) 65. Numerous other courts have affirmed the customary status of The Hague Regulations; see, for example, Krupp case (International Military Tribunal at Nuremberg), *Annual Digest of Public International Law Cases*, Vol. 15, pp. 620, 622 (subsequently retitled *International Law Reports*, which title now applies to the entire series) *R. v Finta*, 1 S.C.R. 701 (Canadian High Court of Justice), *International Law Reports*, Vol. 82, p. 439; *Affo v IDF Commander in the West Bank* (Israel High Court), *International Law Reports*, Vol., 83, p. 163; *Polyukhovich v. Commonwealth of Australia* (Australian High Court), *International Law Reports*. Vol. 91, p. 123; Theodor Meron, *Human Rights and Humanitarian Norms as Customary Law* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1989), pp. 38–40.

The most-fundamental principles of international law and world order affirm that "It is the right and duty of all States, individually and collectively, to eliminate colonialism, apartheid, racial discrimination, neocolonialism and all forms of foreign aggression, occupation and domination, and the economic and social consequences thereof, as a prerequisite for development." *Charter of Economic Rights and Duties of States*, GA Res. 3281(xxix), UN GAOR, 29<sup>th</sup> Session, Supplement No. 31 (1974), p. 50, Article 16, at: <a href="https://legal.un.org/avl/ha/cerds/cerds.html">https://legal.un.org/avl/ha/cerds/cerds.html</a>.

<sup>6</sup> ICJ Advisory Opinion on Western Sahara, 16 October 1975, http://www.hlrn.org/img/documents/icj20040709.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> United Nations (UN), "Non-Self-Governing Territories," undated, <a href="https://www.un.org/dppa/decolonization/en/nsgt">https://www.un.org/dppa/decolonization/en/nsgt</a>; UN, "Western Sahara," undated, <a href="https://www.un.org/dppa/decolonization/en/nsgt/western-sahara">https://www.un.org/dppa/decolonization/en/nsgt/western-sahara</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> UN, Repertory of Practice of United Nations Organs and Repertoire of the Practice of the Security Council: report of the Secretary-General UN Secretary-General, Supplement 7, Vol 1, Article 2 (New York: UN, 2016), <a href="https://legal.un.org/repertory/art2/english/rep\_supp7\_vol1\_art2\_4.pdf">https://legal.un.org/repertory/art2/english/rep\_supp7\_vol1\_art2\_4.pdf</a>.

The international law definition of the term "occupation" refers to a "period following invasion and preceding the cessation of hostilities" that "imposes more onerous duties on an Occupying Power than on a party to an international armed conflict." *Prosecutor v Naletilić and Martinović*, International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia, Case No.IT-98-34-T (2003), 73, para. 214, available at: <a href="http://www.icty.org/sid/8274">http://www.icty.org/sid/8274</a>.

On 10 May 1973. See European Union, Judgment of the General Court (Eighth Chamber) ECLI:EU:2015:953, 10 December 2015, <a href="https://curia.europa.eu/juris/document/document.jsf?docid=172870&doclang=EN">https://curia.europa.eu/juris/document/document.jsf?docid=172870&doclang=EN</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Report of the International Law Commission, Seventy-first session (29 April–7 June and 8 July–9 August 2019) Chapter V: "Peremptory norms of general international law (jus cogens)," A/74/10, pp. 141–208, https://legal.un.org/ilc/reports/2019/english/chp5.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> In contravention of the Charter of the United Nations (1945) (UN Charter), Articles 1.2 and 55, <a href="https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/ctc/uncharter.pdf">https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/ctc/uncharter.pdf</a>; common Article 1 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/ccpr.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/ccpr.pdf</a>, and the 1966 Covenants: International

- Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/cescr.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/documents/professionalinterest/cescr.pdf</a>; Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples, General Assembly (GA) resolution 1514 (XV), <a href="https://undocs.org/A/Res/1514(XV)">https://undocs.org/A/Res/1514(XV)</a>; and the 1975 ICJ ruling, <a href="https://undocs.org/A/Res/1514(XV)">https://undocs.org/A/Res/1514(XV)</a>; and the 1975 ICJ ruling ru
- <sup>9</sup> UNHCR, "Sahrawi Refugees in Tindouf, Algeria: Total In-Camp Population," March 2018, http://www.usc.es/export9/sites/webinstitucional/gl/institutos/ceso/descargas/UNHCR\_Tindouf-Total-In-Camp-Population March-2018.pdf.
- As long established under the Treaty of Lalla Maghnia (18 March 1845), which set the border between French Algeria and Morocco. Traité de délimitation conclu, le 18 mars 1845, entre la France et le Maroc, dans M. de Clercq, *Recueil des traités de la France*, t. 5: 1843-1849, Paris, Amyot, 1865, p. 271–75, <a href="https://books.google.fr/books?id=BvYWAQAAIAAJ&pg=PA271#v=onepage&q&f=false;">https://books.google.fr/books?id=BvYWAQAAIAAJ&pg=PA271#v=onepage&q&f=false;</a> « Le Maroc: XIXème siècle, » (extracts) *Wikiwix Archive* (11 September 2021 cached version), <a href="https://archive.wikiwix.com/cache/index2.php?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.efmaroc.org%2Fcea%2Fpdf%2Fdosh1.pdf%2Findex.html#f">https://archive.wikiwix.com/cache/index2.php?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.efmaroc.org%2Fcea%2Fpdf%2Fdosh1.pdf%2Findex.html#f</a> ederation=archive.wikiwix.com.
- $\frac{11}{Supra}$ , note 3.
- <sup>12</sup> Convention (IV) respecting the Laws and Customs of War on Land and its annex: Regulations concerning the Laws and Customs of War on Land, The Hague, 18 October 1907, Article 43, https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/ihl/INTRO/195.
- <sup>13</sup> Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War, Geneva, 12 August 1949, Articles 49, 146–47, <a href="https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/ihl/INTRO/380#:~:text=Convention%20(IV)%20relative%20to%20the.combatants%20only%2C%20not%20with%20civilians.">https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/ihl/INTRO/380#:~:text=Convention%20(IV)%20relative%20to%20the.combatants%20only%2C%20not%20with%20civilians.</a>
- <sup>14</sup> See the infamous cases of Nuremberg Tribunal defendants Alfred Rosenberg and Alfred Jodl. Avalon Project, Nazi Conspiracy and Aggression, Volume 2, Chapter XVI, Part 7, Alfred Jodl. Available at: <a href="http://avalon.law.yale.edu/imt/chap16">http://avalon.law.yale.edu/imt/chap16</a> part07.asp and Judgement: Sentences, <a href="http://avalon.law.yale.edu/imt/judsent.asp">http://avalon.law.yale.edu/imt/judsent.asp</a>; Avalon Project, Trials of the War Criminals before the Nuerenberg Military Tribunals Under Control Council Law No. 10. <a href="http://avalon.law.yale.edu/imt/indict4.asp">http://avalon.law.yale.edu/imt/indict4.asp</a>.
- <sup>15</sup> As a crime against humanity, Article 7, and a war crime, Article 8 of the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, Rome, A/CONF.183/9, 17 July 1998 and corrected by *procès-verbaux* of 10 November 1998, 12 July 1999, 30 November 1999, 8 May 2000, 17 January 2001 and 16 January 2002, https://www.icc-cpi.int/resource-library/documents/rs-eng.pdf.
- <sup>16</sup> Security Council, Letter dated 29 January 2002 from the Under-Secretary-General for Legal Affairs, the Legal Counsel, addressed to the President of the Security Council, S/2002/161, 12 February 2002, <a href="https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N02/249/87/PDF/N0224987.pdf?OpenElement">https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N02/249/87/PDF/N0224987.pdf?OpenElement</a>; New York Bar Association, Committee on United Nations, "Report on Legal Issues Involved in the Western Sahara Dispute: Use of Natural Resources, April 2011, <a href="https://www.nycbar.org/pdf/report/uploads/20072089ReportonLegalIssuesInvolvedintheWesternSaharaDispute.pdf">https://www.nycbar.org/pdf/report/uploads/20072089ReportonLegalIssuesInvolvedintheWesternSaharaDispute.pdf</a>.
- <sup>17</sup> Amnesty International, "Human Rights Violations in Western Sahara," MDE/29/04/96, 18 April 1996, https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6a99313.html.
- <sup>18</sup> Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "UN Treaty Body Database: Morocco," <a href="https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/layouts/15/TreatyBodyExternal/Treaty.aspx?CountryID=117&Lang=EN.">https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/layouts/15/TreatyBodyExternal/Treaty.aspx?CountryID=117&Lang=EN.</a>
- <sup>19</sup> ICCPR and ICESCR, op. cit., common Article 1.2.
- <sup>20</sup> Commission on Human Rights, "forced eviction," resolution 1993/77, 10 March 1993, at: <a href="http://www.hlrn.org/img/documents/ECN4199377%20en.pdf">http://www.hlrn.org/img/documents/ECN4199377%20en.pdf</a>, para. 1, "Affirms that the practice of forced evictions constitutes a gross violation of human rights, in particular the right to adequate housing;" para. 1; and "Prohibition of forced evictions," resolution 2004/28, 16 April 2004, para. 1, <a href="http://www.hlrn.org/img/documents/E-CN\_4-RES-2004-28.pdf">http://www.hlrn.org/img/documents/E-CN\_4-RES-2004-28.pdf</a>, "Reaffirms that the practice of forced eviction that is contrary to laws that are in conformity with international human rights standards constitutes a gross violation of a broad range of human rights, in particular the right to adequate housing."
- <sup>21</sup> Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of International Human Rights Law and Serious Violations of International Humanitarian Law, A/RES/60/147, 21 March 2006, at: http://www.un.org/Docs/asp/ws.asp?m=A/RES/60/147.
- <sup>22</sup> Ana Sebastián y Pablo Jiménez, Sahara Occidental: Del abandono colonial al construcción de un estado (), p. 101, (Zaragoza: Pregunta Editiones, 2019), p. 101, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Truth/CallLegacyColonialism/CSO/AEDIDH-Annex-2.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Truth/CallLegacyColonialism/CSO/AEDIDH-Annex-2.pdf</a>.
- <sup>23</sup> Morocco's king says Western Sahara status not up for debate," *Aljazeera* (7 November 2021), <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/7/moroccos-king-says-western-sahara-status-not-up-for-debate#:~:text=Mohamed%20VI%20says%20the%20disputed,tensions%20with%20Polisario%2C%20neighbouring%20Algeria.&text=Morocco's%20King%20Mohamed%20VI%20has,Algeria%20over%20the%20disputed%20territory; Embassy of Morocco Australia, New Zealand and Pacific Islands, "Presentation of Credentials to the Governor-General of Australia by H.E. Wassane Zailachi, Ambassador of the Kingdom of Morocco," 9 February 2022, <a href="http://moroccoembassy.org.au/?q=«-western-sahara-»-moroccan">http://moroccoembassy.org.au/?q=«-western-sahara-»-moroccan</a>.
- <sup>24</sup> A/RES/60/147, op. cit.
- <sup>25</sup> In violation of The Hague Convention, *op. cit.*, Article 43.
- <sup>26</sup> A/RES/60/147, op. cit.; and Housing and Land Rights Network Habitat International Coalition (HIC-HLRN), "Reparation in the Case of Western Sahara," Response to the Questionnaire on transitional justice measures to address the legacy of serious violations of human rights and humanitarian law committed in colonial contexts, Mandate of the Special Rapporteur on the

- promotion of truth, justice, reparation and guarantees of non-recurrence, 5 May 2021, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Truth/CallLegacyColonialism/CSO/Housing-and-Land-Rights-Network.-Western-Sahara-case.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Truth/CallLegacyColonialism/CSO/Housing-and-Land-Rights-Network.-Western-Sahara-case.pdf</a>.
- <sup>27</sup> Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), General Comment No. 4: "the right to housing," 13 December 1991, contained in document E/1992/23, at: <a href="http://www.hlrn.org/img/documents/GC4.pdf">http://www.hlrn.org/img/documents/GC4.pdf</a>; CESCR General Comment No. 7: "forced eviction," 20 May 1997, contained in document E/1998/22, Annex IV, at: <a href="http://www.hlrn.org/img/documents/GC7.pdf">http://www.hlrn.org/img/documents/GC7.pdf</a>.
- <sup>28</sup> Personal interview with Sidi Omar Duih, February 2018.
- <sup>29</sup> Victims' petition letters on file.
- <sup>30</sup> Eyewitness testimony.
- <sup>31</sup> Western Sahara Resources Watch (WSRW), "Soon 10 years of wrongful imprisonment: release Gdeim Izik group now," 8 September 2020, https://wsrw.org/en/news/soon-10-years-of-wrongful-imprisonment-release-gdeim-izik-group-now.
- 32 Greenwashing Occupation: How Morocco's renewable energy projects in occupied Western Sahara prolong the conflict over the last colony in Africa (WSRW, October 2021), pp. 11, 13, 19, 29, <a href="https://vest-sahara.s3.amazonaws.com/wsrw/feature-images/File/399/615d3ac8c4c0d">https://vest-sahara.s3.amazonaws.com/wsrw/feature-images/File/399/615d3ac8c4c0d</a> Greenwashing Web.pdf; Daniel Stemler, "Morocco Pushes Huge Renewables Agenda In Disputed Western Sahara," Oil Price (19 November 2016), <a href="https://oilprice.com/Alternative-Energy/Solar-Energy/Morocco-Pushes-Huge-Renewables-Agenda-In-Disputed-Western-Sahara.html">https://oilprice.com/Alternative-Energy/Solar-Energy/Morocco-Pushes-Huge-Renewables-Agenda-In-Disputed-Western-Sahara.html</a>; "Dirty green energy on occupied land," Western Sahara Resources Watch (21 July 2020),
- <sup>33</sup> Video of siege and demonstration at Khattari area, *smara.voice* (15 August 2021), https://fb.watch/bC8xuwHDrx/https://fb.watch/bC8xuwHDrx/.
- <sup>34</sup> Oscar Allende, "Equipe Media denuncia la confiscación y demolición de viviendas en el Sáhara Occidental ocupado," Equipe Media (4 October 2021), <a href="https://www.elfaradio.com/2021/10/02/equipe-media-denuncia-la-confiscacion-y-demolicion-de-viviendas-en-el-sahara-occidental-ocupado/">https://www.elfaradio.com/2021/10/02/equipe-media-denuncia-la-confiscacion-y-demolicion-de-viviendas-en-el-sahara-occidental-ocupado/</a>.
- <sup>35</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>37</sup> Phone interview with Sahrawi activist Hmad Hammad, January 2022.
- 38 See Mohamed Laâbid, « Laâyoune : La plage d'Amgriou séduit les investisseurs » Aujourd'hui le Maroc (16 January 2008), https://www.maghress.com/fr/aujourdhui/59266.
- <sup>39</sup> Commission on Human Rights, Sub-Commission on the Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities, "The human rights dimensions of population transfer, including the implantation of settlers and settlements," E/CN.4/Sub.2/1993/17, 6 July 1993, <a href="https://www.refworld.org/docid/3b00f4194.html">https://www.refworld.org/docid/3b00f4194.html</a>.
- <sup>40</sup> "Discrimination over the right to housing in OCP, local workers say," WSRW (8 April 2012), https://wsrw.org/en/archive/2275.
- <sup>41</sup> According to Moroccan government reporting of Sustainable Fisheries Partnership Agreement revenues. See "EU's Fishy Business with Morocco," Land Times/أحسوال الأرض Issue 22 (March 2021), http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow=—&edition=pGs=.
- <sup>42</sup> Jacob Mundy and Stephen Zunes, "Moroccan Settlers in Western Sahara: Colonists or Fifth Column?" in Oded Haklai, Neophytos Loizides, eds., Settlers in Contested Lands: Territorial Disputes and Ethnic Conflicts (Redwood City: Stanford University Press, 2015), pp. 40–74, <a href="https://llib.ch/book/3506931/6713bb">https://llib.ch/book/3506931/6713bb</a>; Gabriel Davis, "Morocco's Double Infallibility: The Intergenerational Peril of the 1975 Green March," Jadaliyya (11 August 2020), <a href="https://www.jadaliyya.com/Details/41535">https://www.jadaliyya.com/Details/41535</a>.
- <sup>43</sup> European Commission, "Discovery of mass grave in Western Sahara," Raül Romeva i Rueda (Verts/ALE), Written Question E-2551/10, 20 April 2010, <a href="https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-7-2010-2551">https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-7-2010-2551</a> EN.html; Carlos Martín Beristain and Francisco Etxeberria Gabilondo, MEHERIS: A possibility of hope: Mass graves and the first Sahrawi disappeared who have been identified (Bilbao: hegoa, 2013), <a href="https://vest-sahara.no/files/dated/2013-09-16/mass\_grave\_report\_2013.pdf">https://vest-sahara.no/files/dated/2013-09-16/mass\_grave\_report\_2013.pdf</a>; Francisco Etxeberria, Lourdes Herrasti, Carlos Martin-Beristain, "Excavation and Analysis of Human Remains from Mass Graves in the Western Sahara," in Heather M. Garvin, Natalie R. Langley, eds., Case Studies in Forensic Anthropology: Bonified Skeletons (Bocaq Raton: CRC Press, 1st edition, 2019), pp.
- <sup>44</sup> Erica Vásquez, "The Roots of Conflict: From Settler-Colonialism to Military Occupation in the Western Sahara" (Part 1), *Jadaliyya* (9 January 2015), <a href="https://www.jadaliyya.com/Details/31655">https://www.jadaliyya.com/Details/31655</a>.
- <sup>45</sup> Mundy and Zunes, *op. cit.*, pp. 60, 74.
- <sup>46</sup> In 2015, settlers made up two-thirds of the total 500,000 population. Whitney Shefte, "Western Sahara's stranded refugees consider renewal of Morocco conflict," *The Guardian* (6 January 2015), <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jan/06/morocco-western-sahara-referendum-delay">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jan/06/morocco-western-sahara-referendum-delay</a>; Mundy and Zunes, *op. cit.* The total population is estimated to be 630,289 in the beginning of 2023. "Western Sahara Population," *Country Meters*, <a href="https://countrymeters.info/en/Western Sahara#:~:text=Demographics%20of%20Western%20Sahara%202021.of%20603%2CO91%20the%20year%20before.">https://countrymeters.info/en/Western Sahara#:~:text=Demographics%20of%20Western%20Sahara%202021.of%20603%2CO91%20the%20year%20before.</a>
- <sup>47</sup> Ali Lmrabet, "Un responsable marroquí reconoce crímenes de guerra en el Sahara," El Mundo (17 June 2008); "2008 Human Rights Report: Western Sahara". State.gov. 25 February 2009. Archived from the original on 26 February 2009, <a href="https://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2008/nea/119123.htm">https://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2008/nea/119123.htm</a>; "Morocco abuse report criticized," BBC News (17 December 2005), <a href="https://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/4537870.stm">https://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/4537870.stm</a>.

- <sup>48</sup> Jacob Mundy and Stephen Zunes, Moroccan Settlers in Western Sahara: Colonists or Fifth Column? "Moroccan Settlers in Western Sahara: Colonists or Fifth Column?" in Oded Haklai and Neophytos Loizides, eds., Settlers in Contested Lands: Territorial Disputes and Ethnic Conflicts (Redwood City CA: Stanford University Press, 2015), pp. 40–74.
- 49 "EU's Fishy Business with Morocco," *Land Times/حـوال الأرض*, Issue 22 (March 2021), <a href="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qGps&catid=ow==&edition=pGs="http://landtimes.landpedia.org/newsdes.php?id=qup.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php?id=qup.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php?id=qup.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php?id=qup.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php?id=qup.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php?id=qup.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php?id=qup.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi:pdia.org/newsdes.php.doi
- 50 Hannah McNeish, "Western Sahara's struggle for freedom cut off by a wall," *Aljazeera* (5 June 2015), <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2015/6/5/western-saharas-struggle-for-freedom-cut-off-by-a-wall#:~:text=But%20spanning%202%2C700km%2C%20the,busy%20manning%20the%20massive%20wall; Matthew Porges, "Landmines in the Sahara," *London Review of Books* (7 September 2018), <a href="https://www.lrb.co.uk/blog/2018/september/landmines-in-the-sahara">https://www.lrb.co.uk/blog/2018/september/landmines-in-the-sahara</a>.
- Feter Kessler, "Western Saharan refugees face malnutrition, warn aid agencies," UN High Commission for Refugees (UNHCR), 29 August 2002, <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2002/8/3d6e14f1a/western-saharan-refugees-face-malnutrition-warn-aid-agencies.html">https://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2002/8/3d6e14f1a/western-saharan-refugees-face-malnutrition-warn-aid-agencies.html</a>.
- 52 Samuel Loewenberg, "Displacement is permanent for the Sahrawi refugees," *The Lancet* (9 April 2005), https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(05)61010-0/fulltext.
- Ian Black, "Western Sahara's 'conflict tomatoes' highlight a forgotten occupation," *The Guardian* (4 March 2015), <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/04/western-sahara-conflict-tomatoes-occupation-morocco-labelling-tax">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/04/western-sahara-conflict-tomatoes-occupation-morocco-labelling-tax</a>.
- 54 « L'autre face de l'accord agricole UE-Maroc, » bilaterals.org (14 February 2012), <a href="https://www.bilaterals.org/?l-autre-face-de-l-accord-agricole">https://www.bilaterals.org/?l-autre-face-de-l-accord-agricole</a>.
- <sup>55</sup> "Greater Morocco," https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Greater\_Morocco.
- <sup>56</sup> On legality, see "Letter dated 29 January 2002 from the Under-Secretary-General for Legal Affairs, the Legal Counsel, addressed to the President of the Security Council, S/2002/161, 12 Febru ry 2002, <a href="https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N02/249/87/PDF/N0224987.pdf">https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N02/249/87/PDF/N0224987.pdf</a>?OpenElement.
- 57 Letter of Andreas Nauen, "Siemens Gamesa Renewable Energy, S.A.: Inside Information," 2 September 2020, <a href="https://www.siemensgamesa.com/en-int/-/media/siemensgamesa/downloads/en/investors-and-shareholders/inside-information-communications/2020/2020/0902-ip-boujdour-eng-def.pdf">https://www.siemensgamesa.com/en-int/-/media/siemensgamesa/downloads/en/investors-and-shareholders/inside-information-communications/2020/2020/0902-ip-boujdour-eng-def.pdf</a>; Safaa Kasraoui, "Spain's Siemens Gamesa to Install 87 Wind Turbines in Southern Morocco," *Morocco World News* (2 September 2020), https://www.moroccoworldnews.com/2020/09/317168/spains-siemens-gamesa-to-install-87-wind-turbines-in-southern-morocco.
- <sup>58</sup> Siemens: the Moroccan king's wind turbine supplier in Western Sahara," *WSRW* (7 December 2017), <a href="https://wsrw.org/en/archive/4018">https://wsrw.org/en/archive/4018</a>.
- <sup>59</sup> Nareva, "Search research for Morocco," undated, https://www.nareva.ma/en/search/?q=morocco.
- <sup>60</sup> Fahd Iraqi, «Il était une fois l'ONA», *TelQuel*, nº 456 (11 January 2011), http://moumendiouri.blogspot.com/2011/01/saga-il-etait-une-fois-lona-article.html; Catherine Graciet and Éric Laurent, *Le Roi predateur* (Paris : Édition du Seuil, 2012), https://www.hlrn.org/img/documents/Laurent, eric Le Roi predateur fr.pdf.
- 61 "Siemens Gamesa secures a 301 MW wind turbines contract in Morocco," *Enerdata* (3 September 2020), <a href="https://www.enerdata.net/publications/daily-energy-news/siemens-gamesa-secures-301-mw-wind-turbines-contract-morocco.html">https://www.enerdata.net/publications/daily-energy-news/siemens-gamesa-secures-301-mw-wind-turbines-contract-morocco.html</a>.
- Aïssa Benazzouz, Hassan Mabchour, Khalid El Had, Bendahhou Zourarah and Soumia Mordane, "Offshore Wind Energy Resource in the Kingdom of Morocco: Assessment of the Seasonal Potential Variability Based on Satellite Data," *Journal of Marine Science and Engineering*, Vol. 9, Issue 31 (2021), <a href="https://www.mdpi.com/2077-1312/9/1/31/pdf">https://www.mdpi.com/2077-1312/9/1/31/pdf</a>; Carmen, "Noor Laayoune Solar PV Park, Morocco," *Market Data* (14 December 2021), <a href="https://www.power-technology.com/marketdata/noor-laayoune-solar-pv-park-morocco/">https://www.power-technology.com/marketdata/noor-laayoune-solar-pv-park-morocco/</a>.
- <sup>63</sup> S/2002/161, op. cit.; "10 years of silence from Siemens," WSRW (25 February 2022), <a href="https://wsrw.org/en/news/10-years-of-silence-from-siemens">https://wsrw.org/en/news/10-years-of-silence-from-siemens</a>; General Court of the European Union, "The General Court annuls the Council decisions concerning, first, the agreement between the European Union and Morocco amending the tariff preferences granted by the European Union to products of Moroccan origin and, second, the Sustainable Fisheries Partnership Agreement, Press Release No 166/21, Luxembourg, 29 September 2021, <a href="https://curia.europa.eu/jcms/upload/docs/application/pdf/2021-09/cp210166en.pdf">https://curia.europa.eu/jcms/upload/docs/application/pdf/2021-09/cp210166en.pdf</a>; A/2002/161, op. cit.
- 64 Tom Moerenhout, "The Obligation to Withhold from Trading in Order Not to Recognize and Assist Settlements and Their Economic Activity in Occupied Territories," *Journal of International Humanitarian Legal Studies Volume 3, Issue 2, 2012* (2014), 344–88, at: <a href="http://booksandjournals.brillonline.com/content/journals/18781527/3/2">http://booksandjournals.brillonline.com/content/journals/18781527/3/2</a>; Pål Wrange, *Occupation/annexion d'un territoire: Respect du droit humanitaire international et des droits de l'hommeet politique cohérente de l'Unioneuropéenne dans ce domaine* (Brussels: Parlemant Européen, Direction Générale des Politiques Externes, Département Thématique, 2015), p. 46, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2015/534995/EXPO\_STU(2015)534995\_FR.pdf.